Special Town Council Meeting
April 7, 2016

          _____________________________________________________________________________________

SPECIAL TOWN COUNCIL MEETING
THURSDAY, APRIL 7, 2016
 1:00 P.M.

_____________________________________________________________________________________
Call to Order and Roll Call:  Mayor Bernice (Bonnie) Fischer called to order the Special Town Council Meeting at 1:11 p.m. Present were Mayor Fischer in Chair, Vice-Mayor Joseph M. Flagello, Council Members Robert Gottlieb and Woodrow (Woody) Gorbach. Council Member Stella Gaddy Jordan arrived at 1:15 p.m. Also present were Town Manager Bogdan (Bob) Vitas Jr. Town Clerk/Assistant to Town Manager Maylee De Jesus, Town Attorney Bradley W. Biggs, Chief Carl Webb, Commander Robert A. Rizzotto, and Town residents.

Pledge of Allegiance:  The Pledge of Allegiance was led by Eric Fischer, resident at The Imperial House (4500).
Approval of Agenda:

A motion was made by Vice-Mayor Flagello and seconded by Council Member Gottlieb           to approve the Agenda.  Upon vote motion passed 4-0.
Workshop – Fiscal Year 2015 - 2016
· Review of February 18th Workshop Results
· Review and Discussion – High, Medium and Low Priority Rankings

· Finalize Priority Rankings
· Wrap Up – Next Steps
Town Manager Vitas reported that this Special Town Council Meeting will be shorter than the February 18th Special Council Meeting.  He stated that there will be a review of the results from the February Meeting.  Town Manager Vitas further explained this meeting’s procedure.  He also reported that he would like the final draft Action Plan available to go forward and acceptance be made by the Town Council, at the April 26, 2016 Council Meeting.  Town Manager Vitas discussed the implementation of the Action Plan prioritizing projects and programs for the remainder of FY 2016.  He described the schedule projects and programs for future fiscal years.  Town Manager Vitas also reported that this document will become published and posted on the website, which is transparency in government, and will be available to the public for their review.  He continued that at the end of every fiscal year, Council Members would return back to this plan to see if it was completed or not, which would require budget authority.    Town Manager Vitas further explained in detail the ranking sheets and the colors associated with prioritization.  He stated that the high priorities should have funding in the current fiscal year.  Town Manager Vitas gave an example how a high priority project may be passed at this time.  He reported that this plan can exist for three (3) years or five (5) years, due to the colored area of their priority on the plan.  
A discussion ensued regarding why plan numbers twenty-one (21) and twenty-two (22) were removed, due to the fact that they were already taken care of.   
Another discussion ensued regarding low vs. higher priorities, and how that issue can be changed, if need be.

Town Manager Vitas reminded everyone that this plan is a management tool that is legislatively 
driven.  He inquired if any item from Page One (1) required any changes or questions.  Town Manager Vitas reported that he was hopeful that there should be a consensus by the end of April 2016 from the condominium residents with regard to the beach stabilization project.  He also stated that the Citizens’ Engagement was very highly ranked, and that there would be no need for outside funding and he explained the inside work with regard to the website.
Council Member Jordan stated that Town Manager Vitas and Mayor Fischer meeting with the condominium boards, was one of the best things to happen with reference to the Stabilization Project.  She commended Town Manager Vitas and Mayor Fischer.
Mayor Fischer reported that it was a great idea to meet with the various Town residents, and that it was very “eye opening” for her.  She thanked Council Member Jordan for her comments.
Town Manager Vitas addressed the Town’s Financial Plan for beach re-nourishment reserves and street light upgrades.  He further described the Capital Improvements Plan (CIP), long and short range plans which will also be on the April 26 Council Meeting Agenda.

Mayor Fischer requested that her name be transferred under the High Priority column rather than the Low Priority column for Capital Improvements Plan (CIP).  She explained her interpretation was not accurate.    
Vice-Mayor Flagello discussed he and Town Manager Vitas’ meeting with the City of West Palm Beach and the City of Lake Worth Sewer Representatives, with regard to their infrastructures.  He also reported that a City of West Palm Beach Representative will be making a presentation at the Town’s April Council Meeting, on April 26, 2016.    
Town Manager Vitas stated that the City of Lake Worth prices will be increasing in the future.  
Vice-Mayor Flagello discussed how hidden costs will now be identified easier than in the past, which involved a lawsuit. 
Town Manager Vitas announced that he will create a budget calendar so that Council Members will be aware of upcoming meetings.  He further discussed the recent improvements to Town Hall which links to Number Twelve (#12) on the Action Planning Graph.  Town Manager Vitas also referred to Number Seven (#7) and Number Eight (#8), setting strategic goals.  He addressed working together with Federal Emergency Management Assistance (FEMA) and Emergency Operations Coordinator (EOC) along with all condominium buildings to have a hurricane training session, around the end of April or beginning of May, this year.
Chief Webb reported that his Police Officers were checking and would let the Council Members know which mandated classes were required.  He also stated that the Police Officers will be available for any inquiries after viewing the video on line.
Town Manager Vitas stated that the program classes were on line, as with the Ethics Training Program.

Council Member Jordan and Council Member Gorbach suggested that the Hurricane Training Program be moved to High Priority, as it is mandated.
Town Manager Vitas reported that it will be moved to Number Two (#2), and listed the staff that requires the training.  He also stated that Palm Beach County sponsors the event, but that each municipality is responsible for their part.  Town Manager Vitas continued stated that Number Nine (#9) and Number Six (#6) were one in the same project.
Council Member Jordan recommended that Town Hall have an inspection done to assess what building priorities were required on the present Town Hall.
Vice-Mayor Flagello stated that Council Members should look at where we are at present, and not look at other buildings, at this time.
Council Member Gottlieb stated that Council Members should research opportunities, as they become available.  
Vice-Mayor Flagello stated that if another property became available, other than the Napleton and 3550 properties, the Council Members should look into that.  He continued that the present Town Hall should be considered the most viable option.
Mayor Fischer commented that the Napleton property was on her high priority list, due to the easement issues which is so necessary.  She continued that the Town should research that property and other possible properties in Town, more thoroughly, which could be more financially positive, for the Town.  Mayor Fischer also agreed for more research of feasible costs for reconstructing Town Hall.

Council Member Jordan stated that she agrees that it should be entered under high priority for the same reasons but believes Town Hall could be converted easily.  She stated that she is still interested in the acquisition of another piece of property.  

Town Manager Vitas discussed the variables of the space of Town Hall and the high priority numbers that are related to Town Hall relocation.  

A discussion ensued regarding costs of rebuilding vs. acquiring another property.
Council Member Gorbach stated that Mr. Napleton would not receive more than Five Million Dollars ($5,000,000) for his property.
Council Member Gottlieb stated that if the Town acquires the Napleton property, it could be utilized for recreational or beach club other than a Town Hall only.  He continued that parking could be an issue.  
A discussion ensued regarding any new construction addressing right of ways (ROW’s) and the entire east coast not having right of ways.

Town Manager Vitas discussed the importance of an architect’s report.

Another discussion ensued regarding changes with a new design for Town Hall.

Chief Webb reported that the Town Hall building was not good enough to support major renovation to the front of the building, many years ago.
Town Manager Vitas reported that there was no funding at the present time, for a review of the Town’s Police service options, and this is required for next year’s budget.
Council Member Gottlieb reported that the Police Officers’ equipment, etc. is up-to-date and that safety is a high priority.  

Council Member Jordan responded that all issues depend on the monies available.

Town Manager Vitas discussed how most residents are very happy with Palm Beach County Fire Rescue.  He also addressed grant monies being a low priority, although the Town does not receive grant monies, other than the Town’s Police Department.  Town Manager Vitas reported that there are possibilities for receiving grant monies, and gave examples.
Mayor Fischer mentioned grant monies for a dock that was available a few years ago.       
Council Member Gottlieb agreed and stated that it was not pursued at that time, and that it was very limited, as to what was available.
Council Member Jordan stated that the Florida League of Cities puts out a brochure annually addressing grants available for northern Florida parks.  
Council Member Gottlieb reported that sometimes pursing grants costs more than the actual grant and gave an example of meters in nearby communities.

Vice-Mayor Flagello inquired regarding clarification of grants being issued and no “out of pocket expense”, and if viable, moving it to high priority within the Town of South Palm Beach’s Action Plan.  
Town Manager Vitas explained the grant procedure.

Council Members all agreed to move grants that are available to high priority.
Town Clerk De Jesus explained in detail different grants and her research on them.

Town Manager Vitas discussed the need for re-codification and Charter review.  He stated that it has been over twenty (20) years since the last time, and explained the procedure in detail.
Town Attorney Biggs stated that the Town updates their own Code of Ordinances, and that Town Ordinances were not passed often.  He continued that if there will be new development in Town, then there will be the need for new Ordinances.  Town Attorney Biggs reported that Council Members could go over each chapter by chapter for review.

Town Clerk De Jesus interjected that she did research with MuniCode and detailed their procedures.  
Vice-Mayor Flagello inquired regarding Town Attorney Biggs recommendations for re-codification.    

Town Attorney Biggs stated that it has not affected the Town, as yet.  He recommended Council to make their decisions.  He did explain how a situation of something getting lost could create a problem. 
A discussion ensued regarding pros and cons of re-codification.

Town Manager Vitas stated he would give re-codification a medium priority, which was agreed upon by all Council Members.  He continued that Number Nineteen (#19) was being completed presently regarding a new software accounting program, with the resignation of Accountant Beatrice Galeano from the Town of South Palm Beach.  
Council Member Jordan commented that it was important that all software updates are included before the change.
Town Manager Vitas reported on his meeting with a Severn Trent Representative who previously did the accounting for the Town fifteen (15) years ago, and stated that he was waiting for their proposal.  He removed Number Nineteen (#19) from the list.  Town Manager Vitas discussed how he does Organizational Analysis each year so that one will be removed also.  He stated that Number Twenty (#20), Number Twenty-One (#21), and Number Twenty-Two (#22) will be removed from the plan.
Town Manager Vitas commended Newspaper Chairperson Elvadianne Culbertson for her terrific expertise with the Newsletter.
Mrs. Culbertson noted that the date on this meeting’s Agenda referring to the February 18th Special Meeting date, was in error, due to a typo.
Town Attorney Biggs stated that there was no resolution required for approval of this plan.

Town Manager Vitas commented that since the plan involved monies to be spent, he may have a resolution prepared.

Council Member Gottlieb commended Town Manager Vitas for his preparation and completion of the Action Planning Workshop Project, and stated that he greatly appreciates all his efforts.

Vice-Mayor Flagello announced that the new Police Department vehicle has arrived.

Council Member Gottlieb suggested giving strong support to the City of Lake Worth in their efforts to recruiting the Atlanta Braves Baseball Team to John Prince Park, as a neighboring effort.
Council Member Gorbach reported that he is planning a Memorial Day Event, and that a sound system for outdoors was required.  He added that last year’s speakers were unable to be heard.  Council Member Gorbach stated that the Town should not have to borrow any equipment from other municipalities.  He commented that he was working on obtaining a national figure to speak at this year’s event.  Council Member Gorbach addressed the great idea of having an electrical sign by the street curb for advertising all the Town’s events and activities.  Council Member Gorbach also stated that the Town of South Palm Beach requires more publicity, as some people never heard of its existence. 
Chief Webb reported that a quote for an outdoor electronic sign will be arriving in the next few days. 
Town Attorney Biggs inquired if the Town had an Ordinance regarding signs.

Town Manager Vitas reported that an Ordinance should be drawn up stating only Town Hall can have one.
A discussion ensued regarding signage in Town.
Town Manager Vitas stated that he will research sound system prices.
Public Comments:
There were no public comments.
Adjournment:
A motion was made by Vice-Mayor Flagello and seconded by Council Member Gorbach to adjourn the meeting.  Upon vote motion passed 5-0.
Mayor Fischer adjourned the meeting at 2.51 p.m.
____________________________                                           ____________________________
Maylee De Jesus, CMC                                                          Bernice (Bonnie) Fischer

Town Clerk                                                                              Mayor
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